### Evaluating the Fighter Jet Crisis in Turkish-Russian Relations

**EMRE ERŞEN**\*

ABSTRACT Turkey and Russia developed very close relations throughout the 2000s. Yet, their growing differences about the Syrian civil war dragged the two countries into a serious crisis on November 24, 2015, when the Turkish armed forces shot down a Russian SU-24 fighter jet violating Turkey's airspace near the Syrian border. In the following seven months, political, economic and cultural links between the two countries were almost completely frozen within the framework of Russia's sanctions against Turkey. This article aims to discuss the impacts of the fighter jet crisis on Turkish-Russian relations. Although Ankara and Moscow normalized relations following President Erdoğan's letter to President Putin in June 2016, it is important to understand the main factors that led to the crisis in order to make sound predictions about the future of the Turkish-Russian rapprochement process.

### Introduction

urkey and Russia enjoy more than five hundred years of diplomatic relations with each other. Yet, this long history has been dominated by rivalries and conflicts rather than cooperation and partnership. Since the 15th century, the geopolitical struggle between Ottoman sultans and Russian tsars over the Black Sea and the Balkans resulted in many Ottoman-Russian wars. Even the simultaneous collapse of the two empires during the First World War did not radically change the picture in the Turkish-Russian relations. Although the Soviet Union and the newly founded Republic of Turkey attempted to develop a strategic dialogue in the 1920s, this came to an abrupt end with the start of the Second World War. Stalin leadership's demand of territory in Eastern Anatolia as well as greater control in the Turkish Straits in the post-war period compelled Turkey to join NATO in 1952 and strategically align with the Western bloc during the Cold War. Still, particularly from 1960s onwards, Ankara and Moscow gradually improved their economic ties in the fields of trade, industry and energy despite political and ideological differences.

\* Marmara University, Turkey

**Insight Turkey** Vol. 19 / No. 4 / 2017, pp. 85-103

# Russia's firm support to the Bashar Assad government during the Syrian civil war can only be understood within the framework of its global, regional and national threat and interest perceptions

In 1991, the collapse of the Soviet Union presented a unique opportunity to initiate a breakthrough in the Turkish-Russian relations. For the first time, mutual economic interests started to play a much more important role than military factors in shaping the relationship between the two countries. During this period, rapidly increasing volumes of trade and other economic con-

siderations began to shape the course of their political dialogue, while a new concept of "multidimensional partnership" was introduced to define the new relations between Turkey and Russia.<sup>2</sup> Each country's problematic relationship with the West also played a crucial role in the evolution of cooperation with one another. This has been particularly true for Turkey, which has traditionally tended to strengthen links with Russia, whenever it confronted significant issues with its NATO allies. In the 2000s, as Turkish policymakers encountered new problems with the U.S. and EU, they started to perceive Russia as an important pole –and sometimes even an ally. Considering Moscow was also subject to sharp criticisms from the West during the same period, the Turkish-Russian rapprochement gained further momentum.<sup>3</sup> In this regard, it is important to note that Turkey was the only NATO member state that refused to impose sanctions against Moscow following the crisis in Ukraine and the referendum in Crimea in 2014.

As relations between Turkey and Russia were steadily developing, the Arab uprisings started to sweep across the Middle East and North Africa. During this period, a closer relationship with Russia became even more important, particularly after Turkey began to confront serious conflicts with some of its Middle Eastern neighbors. Apart from the impacts of the massive humanitarian tragedy caused by the ongoing chaos in Syria, Ankara also felt threatened by the violent armed clashes taking place in its south in the form of civil wars and terrorist attacks. Moscow, on the other hand, viewed the developments in the Arab world mainly in the light of its global rivalry with the U.S. Russia's firm support to the Bashar Assad government during the Syrian civil war can only be understood within the framework of its global, regional and national threat and interest perceptions.<sup>4</sup>

In September 2015, Russia opened a new phase in its support for the Assad regime with direct airstrikes in Syria, primarily targeting the rebel groups supported by Turkey. In a matter of weeks, Turkish-Russian relations deteriorated rapidly due to the strengthened Russian military presence in the region. Eventually, on November 24, 2015, Turkish armed forces shot down a Russian SU-

24 fighter jet on the grounds that it was violating Turkey's airspace. Ankara carried the issue to the agenda of NATO, while Moscow harshly responded by declaring a series of economic sanctions against Turkey and accusing the government of helping the terrorist groups in Syria. As a result, political, economic and cultural ties between the two were decidedly frosty during the following seven months until President Erdoğan sent a letter of regret to President Putin in June 2016.

The aim of this article is to evaluate the impacts of the fighter jet crisis on Turkish-Russian relations. Although political and economic links between the two countries have significantly improved, particularly after the meeting between Erdoğan and Putin in St. Petersburg in August 2016, it should be emphasized this is also, in large part, due to the sharp deterioration of Ankara's relations with both the U.S. and EU in the wake of the July 2016 failed coup attempt. More importantly, despite the remarkably quick reconciliation process between Ankara and Moscow, the two countries have so far failed to resolve their differences regarding the regional conflicts not only in the Middle East, but also in the Black Sea and Caucasus. Their ongoing disagreements about the Syrian issue in particular still constitute the greatest challenge to the development of a genuine Turkish-Russian strategic partnership in the short term.

### **The Syrian Conundrum**

Turkey has a long 911-kilometer land border with Syria. As the civil war in Syria escalated in early 2011, Turkey was confronted with a number of serious security issues originating from the chaos in this country. Apart from the threats posed by terrorist organizations such as the ISIS as well as the Kurdistan Workers' Party (PKK), Ankara also suffered from the immense social and economic problems caused by more than three million people fleeing civil war and taking refuge in Turkey. Blaming the Assad government for the escalation of the crisis, Turkey offered support to opposition groups, along with some of the Western countries in the autumn of 2011. It also became a vocal critic of the Assad regime on the international stage and argued the issue could not be resolved as long as Assad remained in power. This approach inevitably created a rift between Ankara and Moscow, as the latter is one of the main supporters of the regime along with Iran.

Disagreements about Syria had already caused a number of problems between Turkey and Russia before the fighter jet crisis. For example, Turkey's request from NATO to deploy Patriot missiles near the Turkish-Syrian border was criticized by Moscow.<sup>6</sup> The various international meetings held in Geneva, which brought together the warring parties in Syria, also failed to resolve the



Presidents Erdoğan and Putin shake hands after a joint press conference following their meeting in Ankara on September 28, 2017 where they agreed to push for the creation of a "de-escalation" zone in Syria's province of Idlib to help end the civil AFP PHOTO / ADEM ALTAN

significant differences between Turkey and Russia. The issue was even tackled at the High-Level Cooperation Council meeting held in Ankara in December 2014. Yet, while Putin praised Assad for a significant win in the elections in Syria in a joint press conference, Erdoğan reacted by saying "pro-coup leaders are elected by a high margin everywhere in the world."

Assad's political future was not the only issue that caused friction between the two countries. There have also been disagreements regarding the fight against ISIS in the region. Although both countries stated several times that they viewed ISIS as a common threat, Russia objected to Turkey's proposal to establish a "safe zone" for refugees and opposition groups in northern Syria and indicated this could only be possible after the issue was discussed in the UN Security Council.<sup>8</sup> Moscow also criticized Turkey's bombardment of the PKK camps in Iraq in July 2015 on similar grounds and emphasized once again that the Turkish action required UN Security Council approval.<sup>9</sup>

Despite their disagreements about Syria, it is important to note Turkey and Russia have also tried to maintain a degree of political dialogue with each other. This was particularly important in the quick resolution of the crisis that escalated following Turkey's decision to force a passenger plane en route from Moscow to Damascus to land at the Esenboğa Airport in Ankara in October 2012. Although Turkish officials claimed the aircraft carried military equip-

ment to the Assad regime, Russia did not turn this into a major issue and the crisis was resolved in a matter of days through diplomatic channels between the two countries. Putin's official visit to Turkey shortly after this incident was also interpreted as a sign that relations were not upset by disagreements over Syria.<sup>10</sup>

The Syrian issue which was generally viewed as an indirect issue between the two countries between 2011-2015, started to cause serious friction after the beginning of Russian airstrikes in Syria

In fact, even the start of Russia's airstrikes in Syria on September 30, 2015 did not immediately interrupt the political dialogue between Ankara and Moscow. For example, only a week before the Russian military campaign began, Erdoğan joined the opening ceremony of the Cathedral Mosque in Moscow, while Putin visited Antalya in November 2015 to attend the G-20 summit, meeting many Turkish officials. Although the two governments again failed to reach an understanding about the Syrian conflict during these meetings, Putin said, in a press conference held only ten days before the downing of the Russian fighter jet, that Turkey and Russia had "common priorities" and the Syrian issue was not an obstacle for the improvement of bilateral relations. 11

It can be argued that two major factors have been decisive in the toughening of Turkey's criticisms against Russia's military presence in Syria. First, Turkey became extremely concerned about Russian jet assaults on Turkish-supported rebel groups rather than the ISIS targets. Ankara even issued a joint statement together with the U.S., France, Germany, Qatar and Saudi Arabia condemning Russia's bombing of these groups as well as civilians in the region. Erdoğan also publicly criticized the Russian airstrikes, saying he could not understand the rationale of this military intervention given Russia does not share a border with Syria.

A more important factor that resulted in alienation for Turkey was the issue of the Syrian Kurds. In July 2015, an attack by ISIS in Suruç near the Turkish-Syrian border that killed more than thirty people can be regarded as a turning point in this sense. Right after this incident, the PKK resumed attacks against the Turkish security forces following a three-year ceasefire. As armed clashes with the PKK escalated during the summer of 2015, Ankara voiced significant concerns internationally about the Democratic Union Party (PYD) –which is regarded as the most significant representative of the Syrian Kurds– as well as its armed wing, the People's Protection Units (YPG), claiming they were no more than an extension of the PKK. It also declared that the territorial advance of the YPG forces to the western part of the Euphrates River was a "red line," i.e. a major threat to Turkey's interests in the region. <sup>15</sup>

Despite Ankara's serious concerns about the PYD/YPG, Moscow continued to view the Kurds as an important actor in Syria as indicated by Putin's speech to the UN General Assembly in September 2015. Ankara and Moscow's perceptions regarding the terrorist groups in Syria have also been quite different. For example, the Russian government has not included the PKK on its official list of terrorist organizations despite Turkey's requests. On the other hand, the PYD/YPG –deemed to be a terrorist organization by Ankara– has strengthened its official contacts with Russia and even opened an office in Moscow in February 2016. Yet, groups such as Jaysh al-Islam and Ahrar ash-Sham have all been viewed as terrorist organizations by Russia. The issue of terrorism was also highlighted after the Russian jets targeted the Turkmen villages in the Bayırbucak region near the Turkish-Syrian border in early October 2015. Russia's bombing of the Turkmen groups –in the name of fighting terrorism in Syria– caused great unrest in Ankara.

As also indicated by these developments, the Syrian issue which was generally viewed as an indirect issue between the two countries between 2011-2015, started to cause serious friction after the beginning of Russian airstrikes in Syria. Eventually, on October 3, 2015, Ankara warned Moscow when a Russian SU-30 fighter jet violated Turkish airspace. Only one day after this incursion, Turkish armed forces announced a Russian-made MIG-29 jet locked its radar for four and a half minutes onto Turkish jets patrolling the border. Following this new incident, Ankara warned Russia once again and took the issue to NATO to underline the degree of its sensitivity. It is worth noting, since 2012 Turkey had implemented a strict military engagement regime in its Syrian border. In fact, a Syrian helicopter violating Turkish airspace had been shot down in September 2013 within the framework of these new engagement rules. At that time, however, it was quite hard to imagine these same rules would soon become the source of a very serious crisis between Ankara and Moscow.

### The Fighter Jet Crisis

On November 24, 2015, the Turkish armed forces shot down a Russian SU-24 fighter jet near the Turkish-Syrian border on the grounds that it was violating Turkey's airspace. More importantly, one of the two Russian pilots was killed by gunfire as he parachuted to the ground –allegedly by Alparslan Çelik, a Turkish militant who was fighting along with the Syrian rebel groups in the region. Ankara announced that the Russian pilots were warned ten times in five minutes before the aircraft was finally shot down. The Turkish government also shared the radar images of the downed Russian jet as well as the voice recordings of the Turkish pilots with the international community. In the light of this evidence, NATO even issued a statement supporting Tur-

key's position following its emergency meeting in Brussels.

At the same time, however, President Erdoğan stated Turkey's intention was not hostile and it was discovered the fighter jet belonged to Russia only after it was downed by Turkish forces. The same point was also made in the first official statement of the Turkish general staff who emphasized that a warplane of unknown nationality has been intercepted on the grounds that it violated the Turkish airspace. In similar fashion, Prime Minister Davutoğlu expressed his regret for the incident and made considerable effort to ensure the return of the body of the pilot to Moscow.

The fighter jet crisis revealed disagreements about regional conflicts can very easily overshadow strong bilateral economic links between the two countries

However, such remarks and efforts failed to calm the reaction of the Russian government. Right before his meeting with Jordan's King Abdullah, Putin made his first statement about the issue and defined the downing of the Russian fighter jet as "a stab in the back delivered by terrorists' accomplices" –claiming the incident would have significant consequences for the Turkish-Russian relations.<sup>23</sup> Moscow also started to openly accuse Ankara of economically and logistically supporting ISIS by buying its oil and turning a blind eye to its militants crossing the Turkish-Syrian border.<sup>24</sup> Only a few days after the fighter jet incident, some satellite images and video recordings were made public in order to justify the Russian claims about the connections between Turkey and ISIS.<sup>25</sup>

Moscow also requested an official apology from Ankara in addition to compensation to the Russian government. Turkey's leaders rejected these requests stating their right to protect national airspace. <sup>26</sup> In retaliation, the Kremlin imposed a series of economic sanctions. The order, approved by Putin, included a number of measures that restricted the import of Turkish agricultural products and consumer goods as well as the employment of Turkish citizens in Russian companies. In addition, Moscow called for the suspension of all charter flights from Russia to Turkey and requested Russian tourism companies to stop selling tour packages.27 Russia's sanctions would come into effect from January 1, 2016. Only a few days before this deadline, however, Putin signed another order that extended the reach of the economic sanctions.<sup>28</sup> Within the framework of this new presidential order, a ban was imposed on the operations of several organizations under the jurisdiction of Turkey as well as limitations on Turkish organizations' activities in Russia. In a few weeks, Moscow also announced the reintroduction of visa restrictions for Turkish citizens who had been able to enjoy visa-free stays in Russia, for up to thirty days, since 2011.

In addition to the economic issues, the strained relations between Turkey and Russia also negatively affected geopolitical balances in three sub-regions of Eurasia: the Middle East, the Caucasus and the Black Sea

It can be argued this crisis between Ankara and Moscow escalated so rapidly as a result of the irreconcilable differences in the interests of the two countries concerning the Syrian issue. This was also revealed during the international meeting held in Vienna at the end of October 2015, where Ankara and Moscow once again defended completely opposite views regard-

ing Assad's future in Syria.<sup>29</sup> Additionally, it is worth noting in July 2015 Turkey permitted the US-led international coalition the use of its Incirlik airbase in the fight against ISIS –in the hope of convincing Washington to establish a safe zone between the towns of Azaz and Jarablus in northern Syria in return. However, this plan collapsed immediately after the fighter jet crisis as the advanced Russian S-400 air defense missile system, deployed in the Khmeymim airbase in Latakia, virtually closed all Syrian airspace to Turkish jets. Eventually, Ankara was forced to stop air support to the US-led international coalition <sup>30</sup>

### **Political and Economic Implications**

The fighter jet crisis discredited the bold claims about the emergence of a strategic partnership between Turkey and Russia voiced only a few years before by both Turkish and Russian officials.<sup>31</sup> It also revealed disagreements about regional conflicts can very easily overshadow strong bilateral economic links between the two countries. In fact, it is estimated Russia's sanctions caused an immediate loss of between \$9-11 billion to the Turkish economy.<sup>32</sup> The sanctions also significantly reduced Turkish-Russian trade volume, already in decline at \$24 billion by the end of 2015 as a result of Russia's own economic problems. In the first six months of 2016, the trade volume shrank further to \$8 billion. The number of Russian tourists visiting Turkey, on the other hand, decreased by 87 percent during the same period.<sup>33</sup>

Another important concern for the Turkish policymakers was the heavy dependence on Russian energy imports. At the time, Russia supplied almost 55 percent of Turkey's natural gas and the country's first nuclear power plant was under construction by Russian state-owned corporation Rosatom. Since nearly half of the electricity consumed in Turkey has been produced by natural gas, the government was particularly concerned Russia could cut the gas supply to retaliate for the downing of its fighter jet.<sup>34</sup> It was also reported by the Turkish press that the construction of the \$22 billion Akkuyu nuclear power plant



The Turkish, Russian and Iranian Ministers of Foreign Affairs (R to L) Çavuşoğlu, Lavrov and Zarif, hold a joint press conference following the trilateral talks on the incidents in Aleppo, in Moscow on December 20, 2016.

AA PHOTO / FATİH AKTAS

was deliberately slowed down by the Russian authorities following the crisis.<sup>35</sup> More importantly, the major Turkish Stream natural gas pipeline, officially announced during Putin's visit to Ankara in December 2014 and destined to supply Russian natural gas to Europe, was suspended following Russia's economic sanctions.<sup>36</sup>

In addition to the economic issues, the strained relations between Turkey and Russia also negatively affected geopolitical balances in three sub-regions of Eurasia: the Middle East, the Caucasus and the Black Sea. The Middle East, in particular, immediately turned into a theater of confrontation. Apart from preventing Turkish jets entering Syrian airspace and rapidly strengthening its political and military ties with Syrian Kurds, Moscow also provided strong support for the Iraqi government which officially requested Turkey to withdraw its military forces from the Bashiqa camp near Mosul.<sup>37</sup> The Turkish military had been present in the region for almost two and a half years in agreement with the U.S.-led international coalition as well as the Baghdad government and provided training to the Iraqi Kurdish forces against ISIS. Moscow also continued to strengthen its strategic rapprochement with Ankara's main regional rival Tehran, while improving its political, economic and military relations with the Abdel Fattah al-Sisi government in Egypt, the legitimacy of which has been rejected by Ankara.<sup>38</sup>

The antagonism between Turkey and Russia also had significant geopolitical implications for the Caucasus. One of Moscow's first moves was to strengthen

its military presence in Armenia with the signing of a collective Russian-Armenian security deal for a united regional air defense system.<sup>39</sup> More importantly, the sudden escalation of the military conflict between Armenia and Azerbaijan over the latter's breakaway republic of Nagorno-Karabakh once again confirmed Russia's status as the region's main power broker. This development was also regarded by some analysts as Moscow's signal to the Azerbaijani leaders that they should be careful about their special relationship with Ankara.<sup>40</sup> The strategic partnership between Turkey and Azerbaijan is best represented by grand energy transportation projects such as the Baku-Tbilisi-Ceyhan oil pipeline as well as the Trans-Anatolian Natural Gas Pipeline (TANAP) –expected to become operational in 2018.

Although the Black Sea has generally been viewed as a region of dialogue and cooperation in Turkish-Russian relations in the post-Cold War period, it has been negatively influenced by the fighter jet crisis. For instance, the growing rift with Russia resulted in Turkish leaders' open support for NATO's plans to deploy a permanent naval force in the Black Sea –mainly in response to Russia's increased military presence in Crimea. I Turkey also continued to develop its political and military relations with Ukraine, sharply criticized Moscow's treatment of the Tatars in Crimea and supported Georgia's bid to join NATO. Russia's response to these developments was to strengthen its military relations with Georgia's two breakaway republics, Abkhazia and South Ossetia. Description of the Control of

The social and cultural relations between Turkey and Russia were also damaged. Strong anti-Turkish rhetoric dominated Russian media and was met by the rise of anti-Russian sentiments in Turkey. In January 2016, an opinion poll conducted by a Turkish university revealed 65 percent of the respondents believed that Russia had become the number-one threat to Turkey. This was, perhaps, unsurprising considering the difficulties caused by the sanctions for Turkish workers, businessmen and students were reported extensively by the Turkish media. The Russian government also cancelled most of the cultural and academic cooperation agreements signed between the two countries. As a result, particularly after Moscow's decision to suspend the visa-free travel regime with Turkey, it was reported almost ten thousand Turkish citizens left Russia. 44

### **Reconciliation Process**

It can be argued both economic and geopolitical considerations have influenced Ankara and Moscow's decision to normalize relations. In Turkey's case, the fight against ISIS and the PKK became the most critical factor as their attacks against the Turkish security forces and civilians intensified during the

2015-2016 period. Reconciliation with Moscow, in this sense, became an imperative for Ankara in order to take cross-border security measures in northern Syria. Russia, on the other hand, required the cooperation of Turkey as an important regional actor to secure its long-term interests in the Middle East

## That Ankara decided to move closer to the Russian-Iranian axis in Syria mainly because these two countries have repeatedly emphasized the territorial integrity of Syria

and Black Sea following its costly interventions in Ukraine and Syria. Ankara and Washington's disagreements due to the increased U.S. support to the YPG forces in Syria also provided Moscow with the opportunity to exploit the growing rift between the NATO allies.

The normalization process in the Turkish-Russian relations officially began with President Erdoğan's letter of regret to President Putin on June 27, 2016.<sup>45</sup> The letter was warmly welcomed by Moscow and the two leaders were to meet in St. Petersburg in August. Yet, the coup attempt that took place in Turkey on July 15 suddenly gave new meaning to the Turkish-Russian normalization process. Both Moscow and Tehran expressed strong support for the Turkish government, while the official reactions of Turkey's NATO allies were unexpectedly hesitant and mixed.<sup>46</sup> This created disappointment in Ankara about its relations with the U.S. and EU, providing real impetus to the Turkish-Russian reconciliation

Only a few weeks after the coup attempt, Erdoğan and Putin finally came together for the first time since the fighter jet crisis on August 9, 2016, restoring bilateral ties in the fields of trade, energy and tourism. In the following months, the two leaders met a number of times and spoke frequently on the phone -particularly regarding the situation in Syria. During Putin's visit to İstanbul in October 2016, they also signed the intergovernmental agreement for the construction of the Turkish Stream natural gas pipeline which is expected to supply large amounts of Russian natural gas to Turkey by the end of 2019.<sup>47</sup> In addition, Turkey and Russia confirmed their commitment to finish the construction of the Akkuyu nuclear power plant. To this end, the Turkish government even agreed to assign a "strategic investment" status to the Akkuyu project. 48 Ankara also expressed its interest in purchasing Russian S-400 surface-to-air missile system in order to develop its own national missile defense despite the concerns of the NATO officials. 49 Following months of negotiations, Erdoğan finally announced the S-400 deal was signed and an initial payment was made to Moscow for the purchase.<sup>50</sup>

Regarding Syria, on the other hand, Turkey and Russia agreed to establish a special mechanism for enhanced consultations between the two countries'

### It is quite remarkable that Ankara and Moscow achieved to repair the damage in their bilateral relations so rapidly and resumed their strategic dialogue in such a short period of time

foreign ministry, intelligence and general staff officials.<sup>51</sup> One of the main outcomes of this strengthened military dialogue was Ankara's launch of the "Operation Euphrates Shield" in August 2016 in cooperation with Free Syrian Army (FSA) units to liberate the region extending from Azaz to Jarablus in northern Syria from ISIS and YPG forces.<sup>52</sup> The possibility of the emergence of an autonomous Kurdish region in northern Syria became more likely that same month, when the U.S.-backed Syrian Democratic Forces (SDF), in which the YPG played a leading role, liberated the town of Manbij in the west of the Euphrates River. Ankara was alarmed by this development not only due to the enhanced level of military cooperation between the U.S. and YPG forces, but also because the latter came very close to achieving its goal to unify the three Kurdish cantons in northern Syria –Jazira, Kobani and Afrin.

It can be argued, in this regard, that Ankara decided to move closer to the Russian-Iranian axis in Syria mainly because these two countries have repeatedly emphasized the territorial integrity of Syria. Although the Kremlin has also developed closer relations with the Syrian Kurds in the last few years, the initiation of the Turkish-Russian reconciliation process as well as developing military links between Washington and the YPG have influenced Russia's perceptions about this issue. The Turkish government's alienation from the U.S. following the coup attempt has also played an important role in this picture. Apart from the reluctance of U.S. authorities to extradite Fetullah Gülen, believed to be the mastermind of the coup attempt, Washington's increasing military support to the YPG forces have eventually urged Ankara to seek the partnership of Moscow and Tehran on the Syrian issue.<sup>53</sup>

Turkey's enhanced cooperation with Russia and Iran in Syria produced significant results in a remarkably short period. Above all, this cooperation has enabled Ankara to achieve the two major objectives of Operation Euphrates Shield: preventing the unification of the three Kurdish cantons and purging ISIS militants from northern Syria. In fact, Turkish forces' capture of the ISIS stronghold of al-Bab in March 2017 was facilitated with the active support of the Russian fighter jets. The Turkish-Russian dialogue has also been crucial for ending the humanitarian crisis in Aleppo, under siege by the forces of Assad and Russia in late 2016, and especially for evacuating thousands of civilians



from the city. Regarding this issue, Russian Foreign Minister Lavrov even said that the talks with Ankara proved to be much more effective than months of "fruitless talking shop" with Washington.<sup>54</sup>

At the same time, however, the massive civilian casualties caused by Russia and Assad regime's joint operation on Aleppo triggered huge reactions against Moscow in the Turkish public. It should be noted in this regard that the Russian ambassador Andrey Karlov was killed in Ankara in December 2016 during his visit to an art exhibit by an off-duty Turkish police officer who yelled, "Don't forget Aleppo, don't forget Syria." Although the incident remains under investigation by Turkish and Russian officials, it has been claimed the perpetrators actually aimed to make use of rising anti-Russian sentiments in Turkey to undermine the reconciliation process between the two countries. Despite this, it should be emphasized that Ankara and Moscow preferred to act in close communication with each other after the incident and jointly condemned the attack as an "act of terror."

More importantly, only one day after the assassination of Ambassador Karlov the foreign ministers of Turkey, Russia and Iran came together in Moscow to sign a declaration for a comprehensive ceasefire and eventual peace agreement in Syria. The document particularly emphasized Syria's territorial

Foreign Minister of Turkey
Çavuşoğlu and Russia's Foreign Minister Lavrov lay flowers at a portrait of the murdered Russian Ambassador to Turkey, Andrei Karlov, in Moscow on December 20, 2016.

AA PHOTO / FATIH AKTAS The main challenge before Ankara and Moscow in the long term, therefore, will be to build a genuine strategic partnership in which they can continue developing their political and economic relations while constructively addressing their significant differences over regional issues

integrity and designated al-Nusra Front –which later changed its name to Fatah al-Sham– and ISIS as the two terrorist groups to be excluded from the new ceasefire process in Syria. Although the Moscow Declaration was perceived by some in Turkey as a major concession to Russia and Iran, mainly because it signified Ankara's abandonment of its previously declared goal of removing Assad from power, the first round of talks between the Syrian government and opposition groups was held in January 2017 in Astana, the capital of Kazakhstan –a country that enjoys close relations with both Russia and Turkey.<sup>57</sup>

It should be emphasized the U.S., which has been present as a main actor at the negotiation table in almost all of the previous peace efforts about Syria, has been largely sidelined by Turkey, Russia and Iran in the newly started Astana process.<sup>58</sup> In May 2017, for instance, the three countries agreed to establish four de-escalation zones in Syria in which the hostilities between the government forces and armed

opposition groups would be halted for six months with the goal of facilitating humanitarian assistance, the return of displaced civilians and restoration of damaged infrastructure.<sup>59</sup>

### **Conclusion**

The latest developments in Syria as well as emerging problems between Turkey and its NATO allies have resulted in some analysts referencing a new shift of axis towards Russia and Iran in Turkish foreign policy.<sup>60</sup> Although it may be a little too early to make such assessments, it is nevertheless quite remarkable that Ankara and Moscow achieved to repair the damage in their bilateral relations so rapidly and resumed their strategic dialogue in such a short period of time.

Yet, it seems taking the Turkish-Russian relations back to their advanced level of the pre-crisis period will take much more time and effort. It is true that Ankara and Moscow have strengthened economic cooperation through large-scale investment projects, including the Akkuyu nuclear power plant and the Turkish Stream pipeline. They also very recently finalized the agreement for the sale of the Russian S-400 missile system to Turkey. On the other hand, it should be noted that Moscow has refused to lift the ban on the import of the

Turkish tomatoes, one of Turkey's most important export items pre-crisis. The Putin administration is also reluctant to reintroduce the visa-free travel regime to the Turkish citizens –often citing the security problems in Turkey.<sup>61</sup>

More importantly, the two countries still need to reach a final deal about difficult issues in Syria such as the future of Assad as well as Russia's relations with the Syrian Kurds. The latter in particular could become a major problem for Turkey considering Russia holds some of its military forces in the Afrin canton and continues its political and military dialogue with the PYD/YPG in an effort to counter U.S. influence in the region. Moscow has also actively lobbied for the inclusion of the PYD/YPG representatives in the ongoing Syria peace talks in Geneva and Astana.<sup>62</sup>

Apart from the Syrian crisis, the significant disagreements between Turkey and Russia with regard to some of the most important regional issues in the Black Sea and the Caucasus are far from being resolved. The Turkish government remains concerned about the situation in Ukraine, protection of the rights of the Crimean Tatars and the growing Russian military presence in the Black Sea. Ankara also continues to develop a trilateral strategic rapprochement with Azerbaijan and Georgia in the Caucasus. Russia, on the other hand, has been strengthening its political and military relations with Armenia.<sup>63</sup>

Yet, despite these ongoing differences, the continuation of the Turkish-Russian dialogue is very important in order to achieve a degree of stability in their shared neighborhood. As indicated by the latest discussions around the S-400 deal, the two countries also intend to use their rapprochement with each other as an effective political leverage in their relations with the U.S. and EU. The main challenge before Ankara and Moscow in the long term, therefore, will be to build a genuine strategic partnership in which they can continue developing their political and economic relations while constructively addressing their significant differences over regional issues.

### **Endnotes**

- 1. For an overview of the economic relations between the two countries, see "Rossiysko-Turetskie Ekonomicheskie Otnosheniya na Novom Etape," *RIAC*, (2016).
- 2. For a number of studies that explore the development of Turkish-Russian relations in the post-Cold War era, see Gencer Özcan, Evren Balta and Burç Beşgül (eds.), *Türkiye ve Rusya İlişkilerinde Değişen Dinamikler: Kuşku ile Komşuluk*, (İstanbul: İletişim Yayınları, 2017); Duygu Bazoğlu Sezer, "Turkish-Russian Relations: The Challenges of Reconciling Geopolitical Competition with Economic Partnership," *Turkish Studies*, Vol. 1, No. 1 (2000), pp. 59-82; Şener Aktürk, "Turkish-Russian Relations after the Cold War (1992-2002)," *Turkish Studies*, Vol. 7, No. 3 (2006), pp 337-364; Fiona Hill and Ömer Taşpınar, "Turkey and Russia: Axis of the Excluded?," *Survival*, Vol. 48, No. 1 (2006), pp. 81-92; Emre Erşen, "Turkish-Russian Relations in the New Century," in Özden Zeynep Oktav (ed.), *Turkey in the 21st Century: Quest for a New Foreign Policy*, (Surrey, Burlington: Ashgate, 2011), pp. 95-114; Mitat Çelikpala, "Rekabet ve İşbirliği İkileminde Yönünü Arayan Türk-Rus İlişkileri," *Bilig*, No. 72 (2015), pp. 117-144; and Ziya Öniş and Şuhnaz Yılmaz, "Turkey and

Russia in a Shifting Global Order: Cooperation, Conflict and Asymmetric Interdependence in a Turbulent Region," *Third World Quarterly*, Vol. 37, No. 1 (2016), pp. 71-95.

- **3.** Also see Fyodor Lukyanov, "Turtsiya Mstit za Rossiyu," *Gazeta.ru*, (September 22, 2011), retrieved September 24, 2017, from http://www.globalaffairs.ru/redcol/Turtciya-mstit-za-Rossiyu-15322.
- **4.** See Alexei Malashenko, "Russia and the Arab Spring," *Carnegie Moscow Center*, (2013); and Mark N. Katz, "Russia and the Arab Spring," *Russian Analytical Digest*, No. 98 (2011), pp. 4-6.
- **5.** Also see Pavel K. Baev and Kemal Kirişci, "An Ambiguous Partnership: The Serpentine Trajectory of Turkish-Russian Relations in the Era of Erdoğan and Putin," *Brookings Institute Policy Paper*, No. 13 (2017), retrieved September 24, 2017, from https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2017/09/pavel-and-kirisci-turkey-and-russia.pdf.
- **6.** "Rusya'da Patriot Uyarısı," *Habertürk*, (November 22, 2012), retrieved May 22, 2016, from http://www. haberturk.com/dunya/haber/796493-rusyadan-patriot-uyarisi.
- 7. "Esad Konusunda Mutabakat Yok," *Milliyet*, (December 2, 2014), retrieved November 26, 2016, from http://www.milliyet.com.tr/esad-konusunda-mutabakat-yok/siyaset/detay/1977970/default.htm.
- **8.** See "Rusya'da Tampon Bölge Uyarısı," *T24*, (October 9, 2014), retrieved November 26, 2016, from http://t24.com.tr/haber/rusyadan-tampon-bolge-uyarisi,273362.
- **9.** "Medvedev'den Türkiye'ye PKK Eleştirisi," *CNN Türk*, (August 6, 2015), retrieved November 26, 2016, from http://www.cnnturk.com/haber/dunya/medvedevden-turkiyeye-pkk-elestirisi.
- **10.** "Uçak Olayı İlişkilerimizi Etkilemeyecek," *Sabah*, (October 14, 2012), retrieved November 26, 2016, from http://www.sabah.com.tr/gundem/2012/10/14/ucak-olayi-iliskilerimizi-etkilemeyecek.
- **11.** See "Putin: Rusya ve Türkiye Ortak Önceliklere Sahip," *Sputnik Türkiye*, (November 13, 2015), retrieved October 18, 2016, from http://tr.sputniknews.com/rusya/20151113/1019007444/rusya-turkiye-puting20.html.
- **12.** Turkish Defense Minister, for instance, claimed 88 percent of the total Russian air operations in Syria was directed against the opposition groups. "Rusya 7,200 Hava Saldırısı Düzenlendi," *Yeni Şafak*, (February 16, 2016), retrieved November 26, 2016, from http://www.yenisafak.com/gundem/rusya-7-bin-200-hava-saldirisi-duzenledi-2415461.
- **13.** See "Türkiye'nin de Aralarında Bulunduğu 7 Ülkeden Rusya'ya Çağrı," *Hürriyet*, (October 2, 2015), retrieved October 18, 2016, from http://www.hurriyet.com.tr/turkiyenin-de-aralarinda-buludugu-7-ulkeden-rusyaya-cagri-30213521.
- **14.** "Rusya Niçin Bu İşe Bu Kadar İlgi Duyuyor," *Hürriyet*, (October 2, 2015), retrieved October 18, 2016, from http://www.hurriyet.com.tr/rusya-nicin-bu-ise-bu-kadar-ilgi-duyuyor-30220481.
- **15.** "Fırat'ın Batısı Kırmızı Çizgi," *Milliyet,* (July 1, 2015), retrieved November 26, 2016, from http://www.milliyet.com.tr/firat-in-batisi-kirmizi-cizgi/siyaset/detay/2081424/default.htm.
- **16.** See the full text of Putin's speech at "70<sup>th</sup> Session of the UN General Assembly," *Official Internet Resources of the President of Russia*, (September 28, 2015), retrieved June 3, 2016, from http://en.kremlin.ru/events/president/news/50385.
- **17.** "Davutoğlu'dan Bayırbucak Açıklaması," *NTV*, (November 20, 2015), retrieved October 18, 2016, from http://www.ntv.com.tr/turkiye/davutogludan-bayirbucak-aciklamasi,GfbCkbGn-UKvjXC\_YDjB1w.
- **18.** For a summary of Turkey's claims regarding Russia's incursions into Turkish airspace see "Timeline of Russian Incursions into Turkish Airspace," *TRT World*, (December 27, 2015), retrieved October 18, 2016, from http://interactive.trtworld.com/highlights-of-2015/ajax/infographics/infographic08.jpg.
- **19.** "Turkey Shoots Down Russian Warplane on Syria Border," *BBC News*, (November 24, 2015), retrieved May 26, 2016, from http://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-34907983; and "Türkiye Rus Uçağını Böyle Uyardı," *Milliyet*, (November 25, 2015) retrieved May 21, 2016, from http://www.milliyet.com.tr/turkiye-rus-ucagini-boyle-uyardi--gundem-2153078.
- **20.** "Erdoğan: Rus Uçağı Olduğunu Bilseydik Farklı Davranırdık," *BBC Türkçe*, (November 26, 2015), retrieved May 22, 2016, from http://www.bbc.com/turkce/haberler/2015/11/151126\_erdogan\_rusya\_suriye.

- **21.** See "Türk Hava Sahasını İhlal Eden Savaş Uçağı Düşürüldü," *TRT Haber*, (November 24, 2015), retrieved May 22, 2016, from http://www.trthaber.com/haber/dunya/turk-hava-sahasini-ihlal-eden-savas-ucagi-dusuruldu-218045.html.
- **22.** "Davutoğlu: Rus Pilotun Cenazesini Rusya'ya Teslim Edeceğiz," *Al Jazeera Turk,* (November 29, 2015), retrieved October 18, 2016, from http://www.aljazeera.com.tr/haber/davutoglu-rus-pilotun-cenazesini-rusyaya-teslim-edecegiz.
- **23.** See "Meeting with Abdullah II of Jordan," *Official Internet Resources of the President of Russia,* (November 24, 2015), retrieved May 22, 2016, from http://kremlin.ru/events/president/news/50775.
- **24.** "Putin: Turkey Will Regret Jet Shooting 'More than Once," *Al Jazeera*, (December 4, 2015), retrieved June 3, 2016, from http://www.aljazeera.com/news/2015/12/putin-turkey-regret-downing-jet-1512030 71324354 html.
- **25.** "Russia Presents Proof of Turkey's Role in ISIS Oil Trade," *RT*, (December 2, 2015), retrieved November 26, 2016, from https://www.rt.com/news/324263-russia-briefing-isis-funding.
- **26.** See "Davutoğlu: Görevimizi Yaptık, Özür Dilemeyiz," *Al Jazeera Turk*, (November 30, 2015), retrieved May 22, 2016, from http://www.aljazeera.com.tr/haber/davutoglu-gorevimizi-yaptik-ozur-dilemeyiz.
- **27.** "Executive Order on Measures to Ensure Russia's National Security and Protection of Russian Citizens Against Criminal and Other Illegal Acts and on the Application of Special Economic Measures Against Turkey," *Official Internet Resources of the President of Russia*, (November 28, 2015), retrieved June 3, 2016, from http://en.kremlin.ru/events/president/news/50805.
- **28.** Official Internet Resources of the President of Russia, (December 28, 2015), retrieved June 3, 2016, from http://kremlin.ru/events/president/news/51027.
- **29.** See "Russia, US, Turkey and Saudi Fail to Agree on Syria," *Al Jazeera*, (October 23, 2015), retrieved August 7, 2017, from http://www.aljazeera.com/news/2015/10/russia-turkey-saudi-fail-agree-syria-151023144924381.html.
- **30.** See Murat Yetkin, "Who Benefited When Turkey Downed the Russian Jet?," Hürriyet Daily News, (December 10, 2015), retrieved May 22, 2016, from http://www.hurriyetdailynews.com/who-benefited-when-turkey-downed-the-russian-jet.aspx?PageID=238&NID=92315&NewsCatID=409.
- **31.** For a similar view, see Vügar İmanbeyli, "'Uçak Krizi've Türkiye-Rusya İlişkileri," *SETA Perspektif*, No. 110, (2015), p. 5.
- **32.** See "Rusya ile Krizin Maliyeti en az 11 Milyar Dolar," *NTV*, (January 25, 2016), retrieved May 22, 2016, from http://www.ntv.com.tr/ekonomi/rusya-ile-krizin-maliyeti-en-az-11-milyar-dolar,FPbktLfoe EuJ3nHMrOS10A.
- **33.** See "Rus Turist Sayısı Yüzde 87,4 Azaldı," *Habertürk*, (July 28, 2016), retrieved May 22, 2016, from http://www.haberturk.com/ekonomi/tatil/haber/1273217-rus-turist-sayisi-yuzde-87-4-azaldi.
- **34.** See for example "Rusya Gazı Keserse Kısa Vadede Isınma, Elektrik ve Sanayide Alternatif Zayıf," *Hürriyet,* (December 3, 2015), retrieved October 18, 2016, from http://www.hurriyet.com.tr/rusya-qazi-keserse-kisa-vadede-isinma-elektrik-ve-sanayide-alternatif-zayıf-40022179.
- **35.** "Rusya, Akkuyu Nükleer Santrali İnşaatını Fiilen Durdurdu İddiası," *Hürriyet*, (December 9, 2015), retrieved November 26, 2016, from http://www.hurriyet.com.tr/rusya-akkuyu-nukleer-santrali-insaatini-fiilen-durdurdu-40024926.
- **36.** "Turkey Has Shelved Turkish Stream Gas Pipeline Project, Says President Erdoğan," *Hürriyet Daily News*, (December 5, 2016), retrieved August 7, 2017, from http://www.hurriyetdailynews.com/turkey-has-shelved-turkish-stream-gas-pipeline-project-says-president-erdogan.aspx?pageID=238&nID=92115&NewsCatID=348.
- **37.** See Louis Charbonneau, "Russia Asks for U.N. Council Talks on Turkey Action in Syria, Iraq," *Reuters*, (December 8, 2015), retrieved May 26, 2016, from http://www.reuters.com/article/us-mideast-crisis-turkey-russia/russia-asks-for-u-n-council-talks-on-turkey-action-in-syria-iraq-idUSKBN0TQ2U820151207.
- **38.** See for instance "Egypt Ready to Replace Turkey in the Russian Market," *RT,* (November 30, 2015), retrieved November 26, 2016, from https://www.rt.com/business/323917-egypt-russia-turkey-products-embargo.

- **39.** "Why Did Russia, Armenia Create Joint Defense System in Caucasus?," *Sputnik News*, (December 23, 2015), retrieved May 22, 2016, from https://sputniknews.com/military/201512231032214928-russia-armenia-defense-system-turkey.
- **40.** See Can Kasapoğlu, "Is Armenia the Next Turkish-Russian Flashpoint?," *The Washington Institute,* (April 4, 2016), retrieved August 10, 2017, from http://www.washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/view/is-armenia-the-next-turkish-russian-flashpoint.
- **41.** Erdoğan for instance asked NATO to be more much active in the region in order to prevent the Black Sea from becoming a "Russian lake." See: Joshua Kucera, "Erdogan, In Plea To NATO, Says Black Sea Has Become 'Russian Lake," Eurasianet, (May 11, 2016), retrieved October 18, 2016, from http://www.eurasianet.org/node/78741.
- **42.** See Thomas Ambrosio and William A. Lange, "The Architecture of Annexation? Russia's Bilateral Agreements with South Ossetia and Abkhazia," *Nationalities Papers*, Vol. 44, No. 5 (2016), pp. 673-693.
- **43.** See "Kadir Has Üniversitesi Türkiye Sosyal-Siyasal Eğilimler Araştırması 2015 Sonuçları Açıklandı," *Kadir Has University,* (January 13, 2016), retrieved May 22, 2016, from http://www.khas.edu.tr/news/1309.
- **44.** "Rusya'dan Kaçış! 10 Bin Türk Ülkeyi Terk Etti!," *Milliyet*, (January 19, 2016), retrieved October 18, 2016, from http://www.milliyet.com.tr/rusya-dan-kacis-10-bin-turk/dunya/detay/2181396/default.htm.
- **45.** "Vladimir Putin Received a Letter from President of Turkey Recep Tayyip Erdogan," *Official Internet Resources of the President of Russia*, (June 27, 2016), retrieved October 18, 2016, from http://kremlin.ru/events/president/news/52282.
- **46.** Also see Dimitar Bechev, "What's Behind the Turkey-Russia Reset?," *Al Jazeera*, (August 9, 2016), retrieved October 18, 2016, from http://www.aljazeera.com/indepth/opinion/2016/08/turkey-russia-reset-160808103350290.html.
- **47.** Also see Mikhail Krutikhin, "Turetskiy Potok: Tsena Uporstva," *Inosmi.ru*, (October 16, 2016), retrieved September 24, 2017, from http://inosmi.ru/economic/20161016/238027885.html.
- **48.** "Turkish Akkuyu NPP's Special Status to Speed Up Construction," *Rosatom.ru*, (August 10, 2016), retrieved September 24, 2017, from http://www.rosatom.ru/en/press-centre/industry-in-media/turkish-akkuyu-npp-s-special-status-to-speed-up-construction.
- **49.** "Turkey's Interest in Russian Missile System May Spark New Tension with NATO," *Daily Sabah*, (August 16, 2016), retrieved November 26, 2016, from http://www.dailysabah.com/politics/2016/08/17/turkeys-interest-in-russian-missile-system-may-spark-new-tension-with-nato.
- **50.** "Erdoğan: S-400 Is a Done Deal, Down Payment Already Transferred to Moscow," *Daily Sabah*, (September 11, 2017), retrieved September 24, 2017, from https://www.dailysabah.com/diplomacy/2017/09/12/erdogan-s-400-is-a-done-deal-down-payment-already-transferred-to-moscow.
- **51.** "Türk-Rus Üçlü Mekanizması İlk Kez Toplandı: Rusya'nın Önceliği Suriye Sınırı," *Sputnik Türkiye*, (August 12, 2016), retrieved November 26, 2016, from http://tr.sputniknews.com/turkiye/20160812/1024349236/turk-rus-uclu-mekanizma-oncelik-suriye.html.
- **52.** Although the Russian officials criticized the Operation Euphrates Shield because it was launched without the approval of the Assad regime or the United Nations Security Council, Putin nevertheless indicated that it was "not something unexpected" for Russia. See "Turkey's Syria Operation 'not Unexpected,' Russian President Putin Says," *Daily Sabah*, (September 6, 2016), retrieved October 18, 2016, from <a href="http://www.dailysabah.com/diplomacy/2016/09/06/turkeys-syria-operation-not-unexpected-russian-president-putin-says">http://www.dailysabah.com/diplomacy/2016/09/06/turkeys-syria-operation-not-unexpected-russian-president-putin-says.</a>
- **53.** Some analysts have viewed this process as the division of Syria into two zones of influence: David Barchard, "How Putin and Erdogan Divided Up Syria," *Middle East Eye,* (October 24, 2016), retrieved August 6, 2017, from http://www.middleeasteye.net/columns/turkey-russia-syria-putinerdogan-us-frenemies-1670199042.
- **54.** "Russia-Turkish Talks on Aleppo more Effective than 'Fruitless' US Talks, Says Lavrov," *Euronews*, (December 14, 2016), retrieved August 10, 2017, from http://www.euronews.com/2016/12/14/russia-turkish-talks-on-aleppo-more-effective-than-pointless-us-talks-says.

- **55.** See Cenk Başlamış, "Suikast Sonrası Türk-Rus İlişkileri," *Medya Günlüğü*, (December 20, 2016), retrieved August 10, 2017, from http://www.medyagunlugu.com/Haber-2839-suikast-sonrasi-turk-rus-ilişkileri.html.
- **56.** "Gunman Kills Russian Ambassador to Turkey in Ankara," *The Wall Street Journal*, (December 20, 2016), retrieved August 2, 2017, from http://www.wsj.com/articles/russian-ambassador-is-shot-inturkish-capital-1482166062.
- **57.** See for instance "Türkiye'nin Suriye Politikası Moskova'da Çöktü... Birinci Maddeye Dikkat!," *Cumhuriyet*, (December 21, 2016), retrieved August 8, 2017, from http://www.cumhuriyet.com.tr/haber/dunya/648479/Turkiye\_nin\_Suriye\_politikasi\_Moskova\_da\_coktu...\_Birinci\_maddeye\_dikkat\_.html. Also see "Turkey and Russia Walk Syria Tightrope," *Deutsche Welle*, (December 16, 2016), retrieved August 6, 2017, from http://www.dw.com/en/turkey-and-russia-walk-syria-tightrope/a-36805562.
- **58.** Also see Pavel Novotny, "Kak Turtsiya, Rossiya i Iran Podelyat Siriyu?," *Inosmi.ru*, (January 27, 2017), retrieved September 24, 2017, from, http://inosmi.ru/politic/20170127/238612637.html.
- **59.** "Russia, Iran, Turkey Set Up Syria De-escalation Zones for at Least Six Months: Memorandum," *Reuters,* (May 6, 2017), retrieved August 10, 2017, from http://www.reuters.com/article/us-mideast-crisis-syria-memorandum-idUSKBN1820C0.
- **60.** Vladimir Frolov, "The New Axis: Russia, Turkey and Iran Take over Syria," *The Moscow Times*, (December 30, 2016), retrieved August 2, 2017, from https://themoscowtimes.com/articles/thenew-axis-russia-turkey-and-iran-take-over-syria-56703. Also see Sami Kohen, "Suriye İçin Yeni Eksen," *Milliyet*, (December 20, 2016), retrieved August 2, 2017, from http://www.milliyet.com.tr/suriye-icin-yeni-eksen-dunya-ydetay-2364537.
- **61.** "Putin, Erdogan Hail Return to 'Normal Partner' Relations," *RFE/RL*, (May 3, 2016), retrieved August 8, 2017, from https://www.rferl.org/a/russia-turkey-putin-erdogan-meeting-sochi/28465509.html.
- **62.** For a general overview of the convergence and divergence of the Turkish and Russian interests over Syria, see Emre Erşen, "The Turkish-Russian Dialogue in Syria: Prospects and Challenges," *Al Sharq Forum*, (January 5, 2017), retrieved September 24, 2017, from http://sharqforum.org/2017/01/05/the-turkish-russian-dialogue-in-syria-prospects-and-challenges.
- **63.** See "Russia and Armenia to Create Joint Military Forces," *The Moscow Times*, (November 14, 2016), retrieved November 26, 2016, from https://themoscowtimes.com/news/russia-and-armenia-to-create-joint-military-forces-56121.

